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PUBLIC MEETING MINUTES:
BOARD OF ACCOUNTANCY
MEETING DATE AND TIME:
Wednesday, February 21, 2007 at 8:30 a.m.
PLACE:
861 Silver Lake Boulevard, Dover, Delaware

Conference Room B, second floor of the Cannon Building
MINUTES APPROVED:
April 18, 2007
MEMBERS PRESENT   
Sandra Gulledge, CPA Member, President
Cathel Tanner, PA Member, Secretary
James Zdimal, CPA Member
Douglas Phillips, CPA Member

William Fletcher, Attorney Member

Sharron Cirillo, PA Member
MEMBERS ABSENT
Joyce Dyer, Public Member

Diane Marky, Public Member

Norma Rohleder, CPA Member
DIVISION STAFF/DEPUTY ATTORNEY GENERAL
James Collins, Director, Division of Professional Regulation

Sam Nickerson, Investigative Administrator

Abby Adams, Deputy Attorney General

Gayle Melvin, Administrative Specialist III

ALSO PRESENT  

Dana Rubenstein
Kristen Shaw
CALL TO ORDER

Ms. Gulledge called the meeting to order at 8:35 a.m.  Ms. Cirillo was welcomed to the Board.
PRESENTATION BY JAMES COLLINS AND SAM NICKERSON REGARDING THE ANNUAL INVESTIGATIVE REPORT/STRATEGIC PLANNING

Mr. Collins gave a presentation on the strategic planning process.  He presented the plan overview, the key planning concepts, the purpose, the benefits, completing the plan and the plan implementation.  He asked the Board to consider three to five goals or objectives that it wants to accomplish, develop a plan, dedicate a meeting to planning and implement the plan.

Mr. Nickerson presented the investigative statistics report for FY06.  He gave an overview of the complaint process and information as to the total number of complaints received, accepted and rejected.  He reported that his office has received seven complaints for this Board.

It was decided that a discussion on strategic planning will be on the agenda for the May meeting.

REVIEW OF MINUTES
The Board reviewed the minutes of the January 17, 2007 meeting.  Ms. Zdimal made a motion, seconded by Ms. Cirillo to approve the minutes.  The motion was unanimously carried.

UNFINISHED BUSINESS
Discussion:  Draft Legislation

The Board reviewed the draft letter to Mr. Collins and the draft legislation prepared by Ms. Adams.  A discussion was held concerning the composition of the Board and the difficulty in adding additional members.  Ms. Tanner made a motion, seconded by Mr. Zdimal to move forward with adding two additional Board members, one from the field of accounting education and one additional public member.  The motion was unanimously carried.  Ms. Adams will make the necessary changes to the draft letter and legislation and forward to either Mr. Zdimal or Ms. Gulledge for their signature.
Discussion:  Peer Review 
At the request of Ms. Adams, this discussion was tabled until the next meeting.

Maryland Association of CPAs and Delaware Society of CPAs:  Request for Approval of Ethics Course

Ms. Gulledge, Mr. Phillips and Mr. Zdimal reported that they had reviewed this request.  This course would be a five hour course.  The Maryland Association of CPAs would offer four hours of mandatory ethics training to Maryland licensees and the Delaware Society of CPAs would offer one hour of Delaware specific ethics training.  Ms. Gulledge made a motion, seconded by Mr. Phillips to approve this course.  The motion was unanimously carried.

Professional Education Services, LP:  Request for Approval of Ethics Course
Ms. Gulledge, Ms. Tanner and Mr. Phillips reported that they had reviewed the updated 4-hour Delaware specific ethics course submitted by the Professional Education Services, LP.  Ms. Gulledge made a motion, seconded by Mr. Phillips to approve this course.  The motion was unanimously carried.
The Maryland Society of Accountants, Inc.:  Request for Approval of Ethics Course

Ms. Gulledge and Ms. Cirillo will review the updated course information and report at the next meeting.

Update on Board Disciplinary Actions
Hosse & Fitzgerald – The Board had requested that Ms. Adams draft a formal warning letter to Mr. Fitzgerald.  The Board reviewed this letter which advised Mr. Fitzgerald that he may be holding himself out as engaged in the practice of public accountancy without having a current valid permit to practice because of the use of the designation “CPA” on the sign at his business location.  Mr. Fitzgerald was asked to advise the Board of the actions that he intends to take in order to come into compliance with the law.
William Ciconti – The Board had requested that Ms. Adams draft a letter to Mr. Ciconti.  The Board reviewed this letter which advised Mr. Ciconti that due to his failure to comply with the terms of the consent order, the Board is proposing to revoke or suspend his permit to practice or take any other disciplinary action it deems necessary and that a show cause hearing will be scheduled for the next meeting.
Mr. Zdimal made a motion, seconded by Ms. Cirillo to approve these two letters to be sent under the signature of the Board President.  The motion was unanimously carried.

Review of CPA Permit to Practice Application
Ms. Gulledge made a motion, seconded by Mr. Zdimal to approve the following applicant for a permit to practice:

Beck I-Ju Chiu
The motion was unanimously carried.

The application of Charles Dixon, Jr. was reviewed.  Ms. Gulledge made a motion, seconded by Ms. Tanner to propose-to-deny Mr. Dixon’s application because he does not appear to meet the requirement of Section 107(a)(1) and Section 107(a)(5) of the Delaware Code.  The motion was unanimously carried.
The Board reviewed Section 107(a)(5) of the Delaware Code.  The Board believes that it was the intent of the last statutory revision to require that a person seeking a certificate and a permit to practice to have at least six years of combined education and experience.  Board members agreed that this section is not clear in this regard.  Ms. Gulledge made a motion, seconded by Mr. Fletcher to add this clarification to the draft letter and legislation.  The motion was unanimously carried.

Review of CPA Certificate Application
The application of Charles Dixon, Jr. was reviewed.  Ms. Gulledge made a motion, seconded by Ms. Tanner to propose-to-deny Mr. Dixon’s application because he does not appear to meet the requirements of Section 107(a)(1) of the Delaware Code.  The motion was unanimously carried.  

NEW BUSINESS

Review of CPA Certificate Applications
Ms. Gulledge made a motion, seconded by Ms. Cirillo to approve the following applicants for a certificate:
Chul Ho Baek





Michele Banco

Vahini Bikkina





Dong Soon Choi

Malcolm Dahn





Steven Dorwart

Ehmant Dutia





Romana Fabicka

Nan Fan






Pushkar Godkar

Michael Golembiewski




Thomas Gomes

Enjoli Goyal





Takashi Hanaoka

Hiroshi Higa





Chang Kyung Kim

Taeha Kim






Youn Jong Kim

Stefan Kollmann





Malaimagal Lauenthiraraja

Esther Lin






Yan Lin

Naoki Mikami





Takumi Mukai

Tatsuhiro Muto





Keita Ogura

Yuko Oshikubo





Shin-Hye Park

Supriya Rao





Benny Riggi

Makoto Saga





Kenji Sakata

Mariko Shima





Scott Selover

Beina Sun






Tetsu Takai

Hiroshi Tamura





Reiko Tanaka

Sarah Timmons





Kan Sasaki

Yuji Sato






Abbas Sura

Renee Walcott





Binnie Wong

Ka Wai Wong





Li Wei Wu

Kimihiko Yanagidani




Takefumi Yoshikawa
Jing Zhou






Qi Qi Zhou

James Arthur





Carol Bahou

Marie Bamford





Cecilia Cartago

Abhinav Dewan





Yasuhiro Fujimoto
Donald Gorsuch





Sung Huh

Seiichiro Ikeno





Ritsuko Katsuzawa

Sankara Krishnan




Rondy Leizerowicz

Yanping Lu






Matthew Masters

Yuichi Miyano





Yana Moughan

Shintaro Nezaki





Marc Rostami

Junhui Shan





Stoyanka Sheigunova

Akira Shimizu





Mikiko Tada

Katsumi Takahashi




Binghui Zhang

Kenneth Zieden-Weber

The motion was unanimously carried.

Review of CPA Permit to Practice Applications

Ms. Gulledge made a motion, seconded by Ms. Cirillo to approve the following applicants for a CPA permit to practice:

Stephen Dorwart





Enjoli Goyal

Makiko Hata





Richard Huff

Philip Immediateo, IV




William J. Kane

Virginia Kilmon





Michelle Marcus

Kathleen Sullinger




Sarah Timmons

Robert Watters





Gregory Wright

James Arthur





Ronald Feldman

Mani Gupta






Terry Holt

Sun Kim






Erica Knuth

Daqian Lu






Matthew Masters

Nicole Nucci





Clinton Rafail

James Revels





Vidyut Shukla

Gregory Stratoti

The motion was unanimously carried.

The Board reviewed the application of Kentaro Nishida.  Ms. Gulledge made a motion, seconded by Ms. Tanner to propose-to-deny Mr. Nishida’s application because he does not appear to meet the requirements of Section 107(a)(1) of the Delaware Code.  The motion was unanimously carried.
Review of CPA Firm Permit Application
Ms. Gulledge made a motion, seconded by Mr. Zdimal to approve the following CPA firm permit application:

Wilkin & Guttenplan, P.C.

The motion was unanimously carried.

Smart Pros:  Request for Approval of Ethics Course
Ms. Gulledge and Ms. Cirillo will review this course and report at the next meeting.
Discussion:  NASBA Focus Questions Due April 9, 2007

Board members answered the focus questions from NASBA that are due on April 9, 2007.

Review of Certificate and Permit to Practice Applications

Mr. Zdimal made a motion, seconded by Ms. Gulledge to approve the following applicant for a certificate and permit to practice:

Ian Sloan

The motion was unanimously carried.

The application of Viny Talmar was reviewed.  Mr. Zdimal made a motion, seconded by by Ms. Gulledge to table this application and request that Ms. Talmar’s supervisor be more specific about the work experience.  The motion was unanimously carried.
Review of Applications for Reinstatement

Ms. Gulledge made a motion, seconded by Ms. Tanner to approve the following applicants for reinstatement:

Carolyn Fausnaugh

Lynne Kahn

The motion was unanimously carried.

Request for Reinstatement of Certificate – Michael T. Mandio, Jr.
The Board reviewed the letter from Mr. Mandio requesting that his CPA certificate be reinstated.  Mr. Mandio’s certificate had been revoked in 1990.  One of the conditions of reinstatement was that Mr. Mandio must provide the Board with certification of regular attendance at AA meetings.  Mr. Mandio did not provide that certification with his letter.  Ms. Gulledge made a motion, seconded by Ms. Tanner to deny Mr. Mandio’s request for reinstatement due to the time lapse of the certificate and that he reapply under the current law and rules and regulations.  The motion was unanimously carried.
Discussion:  Renewal of Permits Due June 30, 2007
Permit renewals are due June 30, 2007.  This renewal will be the first time where online renewal is offered.  Licensees will be sent a notice around the first of April explaining how to access online renewal.  A licensee can request a paper renewal if they are unable to renew online.  A percentage of the licensees will be randomly selected for audit of their continuing education following the renewal.  Only licensees who are audited will be required to submit a continuing education log and documentation of their continuing education.
The Board decided to send an email to licensees advising them of the renewal changes.
OTHER BUSINESS BEFORE THE BOARD (for discussion only)
There was no other business before the Board.
PUBLIC COMMENT
Ms. Shaw stated that she was surprised that an online ethics course would be approved.  She had taken the in-person course and the interaction with other licensees had proved to be valuable. 

Ms. Rubenstein inquired about the continuing education requirements for the 2009 renewal.  She was advised that this would be discussed in July. 
NEXT SCHEDULED MEETING
The next meeting will be held on Wednesday, April 18, 2007 at 8:30 a.m. in Conference Room B, second floor of the Cannon Building, 861 Silver Lake Boulevard, Dover, Delaware.
ADJOURNMENT
There being no further business, Ms. Tanner made a motion, seconded by Mr. Phillips to adjourn the meeting. The motion was unanimously carried.  The meeting adjourned at 10:30 a.m. 

Respectfully submitted,

Gayle L. Melvin
Administrative Specialist III






